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Fitness to Drive in Cognitive Impairment â�� A Quantitative Study of
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Abstract:

U Doherty, AL Hawke, J Kearns, M Kelly
Western Training Programme in General Practice, University College Hospital, Newcastle Rd, Galway

Abstract

Assessing fitness to drive is part of the role of general practitioners. Cognitive impairment may affect an
individualâ��s ability to drive safely. The aims of our study were to question GPs about their experience of assessing
patients with cognitive impairment for driving fitness and to explore their attitudes to this role. We carried out a
quantitative cross-sectional anonymous postal survey of 200 GPs in counties Galway, Mayo and Roscommon. Ethical
approval was obtained from the Irish College of General Practitioners. Data was analysed using Epi Info. The response
rate was 62.5% (n=125). 86 (68.8%) GPs used guidelines when assessing fitness to drive in cognitive impairment. 83
(66.4%) respondents formally assess cognitive function. 52 (41.6%) GPs would certify someone as fit to drive with
verbal restrictions. 102 (81.6 %) respondents feel confident in assessing fitness to drive. 98 (78.4%) GPs have
referred patients for further assessment.

Introduction

Assessing fitness to drive is part of the role of general practitioners. GPs act as medical examiners for driver
licensing purposes and informed advisers to their patients in relation to safer driving

1
. Cognitive impairment may

impair ability to drive. With an increasingly elderly population assessing fitness to drive in patients with cognitive
impairment is something GPs are faced with regularly. Progressive cognitive decline is one of the main reasons to
advise older drivers to stop driving

2
. However younger people may have cognitive impairment from a variety of

aetiologies. Mild cognitive impairment is a state between normal cognition and dementia where there is evidence of
cognitive decline but the activities of daily living are preserved

3
. The cognitive domains which may be impaired in

dementia are memory, language, abstract thinking and judgement, praxis, visuospatial skills, personality and social
conduct. Few studies have looked at mild cognitive impairment and driving. Review of the literature suggests that older
drivers do not impose an increased crash risk to other road users in absolute terms, causing fewer crashes per capita
compared to younger age groups

4
. However regardless of age, cognitive impairment has consistently been shown to

increase the risk of crashing
5
. In Ireland, it is a legal requirement for those aged over 70 years to undergo a medical

assessment to be certified as fit to drive. Certification may be granted for one or three years
1
. This may change as

the National Programme Office for Traffic Medicine has recommended a shift in focus away from age-defined medical
screening

6
. A study published in Denmark in 2012

7
 demonstrated that cognitive screening of older patients and

subsequent revoking of fit to drive status resulted in a significant increase in the mortality of older road users.
This suggests that loss of their driving licence resulted in the use of significantly less safe modes of
transportation.

Driving is a key element of social inclusion and independence at all ages, requiring the integration of numerous
cognitive, visual and motor functions

8
. An elderly person who can no longer drive is less likely to receive the

services they need and more likely to enter a nursing home
9
. Driving cessation can cause depression, social isolation

and strain on the doctor-patient relationship
10
. Relatives may express their concerns to the GP about an individualâ��s

fitness to drive. Unfortunately patients with dementia will eventually lose the ability to drive. It is important to
decide with the patient when driving cessation should occur, what assessments are needed and what alternative transport
is available. Guidelines such as those from the Road Safety Authority (RSA) provide limited advice on driving and
cognitive impairment

1
. Performance based road testing is the closest to a gold standard in the area of driving

assessment. Problems associated with on-road testing including the cost and a lack of standardisation
11
. Restricted

licensing (e.g. avoiding motorways or only driving by day), is practiced in parts of Australia and in the state of Utah
for people with impaired driving ability

12
. There is no provision in Irish law for restricted licencing. The principle

aims of this study were: to establish the general practice experience of assessing patients with cognitive impairment
for driving fitness; to examine the GPâ��s attitude to this role, and to investigate what factors influence GPs in this
decision-making process.

Methods

This was an anonymous quantitative cross sectional postal survey. Two hundred GPs in Counties Mayo, Galway and
Roscommon were randomly selected from a list of 350 from the Irish Medical Directory. Ethical approval was granted by
the ICGP Research Ethics Committee. Questionnaires were posted to GPs in October 2012 with a follow-up reminder six
weeks later. A previously validated questionnaire was adapted for an Irish context

13
. The questionnaire consisted of

four sections. The first section looked at the demographics of the study participants. The second section asked about
current practice for assessing fitness to drive in the context of cognitive impairment, and included questions on
guidelines used, referral for second opinion, whether patients had left the practice over revocation of driving
licence, and whether GPs had certified patients as fit to drive with verbal agreement for restrictions on their
driving. Section three consisted of a Likert scale to assess the respondentâ��s attitudes to certifying fitness to
drive in cognitive impairment. Section four was also a Likert scale which aimed to assess factors influencing the
decision to certify as fit to drive. Respondents were asked if they would like further education on assessing cognitive
function. The data were analysed using Epi-Info.

14

Results

The response rate was 62.5% (n=125). See Table 1 for demographics of study participants. 96.8% (n=121) of GPs agreed
that assessing fitness to drive is an important issue, with 84% (n=105) of respondents assessing fitness to drive on a
weekly or daily basis. 68.8% (n=86) use guidelines; with 75.5% (n=65) of those citing the Road Safety Authority (RSA)
as the primary guideline in use. However only 31.2% (n=39) of GPs agreed that the RSA provide adequate guidance. When
assessing fitness to drive 66.4% (n=83) formally assess cognitive function in patients where there are any concerns.
The most commonly used assessment tool was the Mini-Mental State Examination (83.2%; n=104). 78.4% (n=98) of
respondents have referred patients for further assessment. The commonest places of referral were geriatrics (74.4 %;
n=73), psychiatry of later life (32.6 %; n=32), external driving assessors (30.6 %; n=30) and Occupational Therapy (8%;
n=8). Nearly all GPs (97.6% n=122) would refuse to certify someone fit to drive if they had concerns about cognitive
impairment. More than one in five GPs (21.6%; n=27) had patients leave their practice over revoking a driving licence.
41.6% (n=52) of GPs stated that they would certify someone fit to drive with verbal restrictions on driving. However,
rural GPs opted for this approach significantly more often than urban

Table 2 is a Likert scale demonstrating the GPsâ�� responses to a number of factors that may influence them when
certifying a patient as fit to drive. GPs agreed that patient isolation (69.6%; n=87) and lack of alternative transport
(54.4%; n=68) were factors which influenced their decision. Rural GPs were significantly more likely to be influenced
by a lack of public transport than urban GPs (68.18% [n=30/44] vs 39.13% [9/23] p<0.05). Table 3 shows the responses to
statements pertaining to attitudes towards certifying fitness to drive in cognitive impairment. 81.6% (n=102) of GPs
felt confident in assessing fitness to drive, and 48% (n= 60) felt adequately resourced. The majority of respondents
(76.8%; n=96) had concerns over their legal liability. 60% (n=75) of respondents felt that a GP should be the primary
assessor of fitness to drive. Almost half (47.2%; n=59) stated that it may interfere with the doctor-patient
relationship. 59.2% (n=74) of respondents indicated they would like further education on assessing cognitive function.

Discussion

The majority of GPs in this study agree that assessing medical fitness to drive is an important issue that they deal
with on a daily basis. GPs are confident in their ability to assess fitness to drive and would not certify someone if
they had concerns about cognitive impairment. However there is a paucity of guidance both in Ireland and
internationally for General Practitioners with regard to driving assessment in cognitive impairment. A 2009 Cochrane
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Review concluded that there was no randomised evidence to indicate whether neuropsychological, on road or other
assessments of driving ability can help support safe drivers to remain mobile, or to reduce crashes

15
. The newly

published guidelines from the Road Safety Authority, â��Slˆ¡inte agus Tiomˆ¡intâ��, were unavailable at the time of
this study

16
. Two thirds of GPs are formally assessing cognitive function as a part of their driving assessment- the

majority use the MMSE. This is interesting as the MMSE is at best a screening tool for cognitive decline, and was not
designed to examine the cognitive functions required for driving. Respondents said they believed that the GP should be
the primary assessor of fitness to drive. However in difficult cases they access the help of outside agencies, mainly
geriatrics, occupational therapy and psychiatry of old age services. In other countries, New Zealand for example,
Occupational Therapists have a well-developed and established role in assessing fitness to drive and are frequently
consulted with difficult cases

17
. This contrasts with the findings of this study, which shows that OTs are not being

frequently referred to. OTs can assess visuoperceptual skills and judgement, cognitive domains which, from a practical
perspective, are not amenable to comprehensive assessment in a GP surgery. There may be an opportunity in Ireland to
expand the role of the community OT to encompass driving assessment. Rural GPs were more likely to take patient
isolation and lack of public transport into account when making driving assessments. This would correlate well with a
study in Saskatchewan

18
, Canada. In this study rural GPs were also more likely to avail of restricted licencing

compared to their urban colleagues, and also felt that the need to drive was more important for rural dwellers compared
to those patients who live in cities. Many rural patients need their car to access basic services like the shops, post
office and GP surgery. Taking away their licence may result in loss of the ability to live independently, and may have
negative social, psychological and medical effects. Restricted Licencing is attractive as it allows the patient to
maintain this vital link with society while protecting other road users.

This study highlights the fact that a significant number of GPs- 76.8% -have concerns about their own legal liability.
Similar concerns are highlighted in the literature

10
. GPs also feel that assessing fitness to drive can have a negative

effect on the doctor - patient relationship, with a fifth of GPs surveyed stating they have had patients leave their
practice because of driving issues. GPs in this study also sited pressure from patients and patientâ��s families as a
factor which has influenced driving assessments. Studies performed on Australian GPs in Victoria

10
 and Canadian GPs in

Saskatchewan
18
 and Ontario

13
 showed similar opinions. Driving is a hugely emotive issue and a GP has to balance his/her

role as an advocate for the patientâ��s independence with their own responsibilities towards road safety. A strength of
this study was the high response rate which indicated GP interest in this topic. However this study was limited by
examining the issue of cognitive impairment and driving in isolation, whereas is reality patients may have
co-morbidities that may also influence their ability to drive safely. Quantitative methods were used in this study,
whereas qualitative methods such as focus groups or interviews may have yielded richer information.

There are several measures which would assist with the task of assessing patients with cognitive impairment for driving
fitness. These include the issuing of clear driving assessment guidelines to GPs, the availability of a legal back up
for restricted licencing, and government funded driving assessors to help GPs deal with difficult cases. This would
enable patients to maintain maximum independence, keep the roads as safe as possible and improve the doctor-patient
relationship.
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